Level III Site Plan Review

Canal Plaza Hotel

433 Fore Street
Cow Plaza Hotel, LLC
BACKGROUND & REVIEWS
Cow Plaza Hotel, LLC is requesting a Level III site plan review for an 80,000 SF mixed-use development, the Canal Plaza Hotel, at the northwest corner of Fore and Union Streets.  Currently, the site is occupied by a 45-space surface parking lot.  
The proposed development includes:

· A 123-room hotel on seven floors
· 700 SF of retail space at the corner of Fore and Union Streets
· New sidewalks, street trees, street lights, and street furniture

· Access via a porte cochere with parking at the adjacent garage
The board held prior workshops to preliminarily review the project and discuss outstanding issues of transportation and design.  At the last workshop, held on October 9, the board suggested that the applicant return to the HP board for a review of signage, lighting, and material choices proposed by the applicant.  A memo from Deb Andrews summarizing the HP board’s comments on these revisions was included in the PB packet.  The applicant is returning tonight for a final public hearing.  Note that an addendum was provided late last week with revised motions and conditions of approval.  This reflects the most recent submittals from the applicant. 
Outline outstanding issues and items on which the Board needs to decide.
WAIVERS
Waiver 1: Driveway separation to allow porte cochere driveways within 150’ of the Fore/Union intersection.  Supported by Tom Errico, given space constraints on the site and proposal for turn prohibitions and geometric features of the porte cochere.

Waiver 2: Freestanding sign prohibition in the B-3 zone to allow a freestanding sign at the entrance to the porte cochere.  Not supported by the Planning Division, as 

a) it seems out of character with the context both in terms of scale (7’ in height) and general character (there are no other known freestanding signs in this area of Fore Street), and 

c) there are no known unique circumstances of the site which require special consideration (visibility of proposed building signs for arriving traffic from the east would appear to be fairly good, given the setback of the adjacent garage)

Staff has included a condition of approval requesting a comprehensive signage plan.  PB could decide on this waiver tonight or table to a later date when more complete design details are known. 

MAJOR OUTSTANDING STAFF COMMENTS OF NOTE (organized as proposed conditions of approval)
1. Simple site plan changes, which applicant has indicated they will address

2. Easements
Applicant will require drainage and service access easements (from same), as well as formalize easement to CMP which corresponds to electrical duct bank.  Have submitted email indicating intent to finalize easement. 

3. Revocable licenses
Applicant has indicated that footings, brise soleil, and some signs will extend into ROW.  Will require revocable licenses with city. 

4. Sewer capacity

In addendum, applicant has provided water capacity letter.  Sewer capacity letter is outstanding. 

5. HVAC

Applicant has indicated that they will submit HVAC specifications when they are finalized. 

6. Construction management plan

A final construction plan, revised to address comments of the Division, DPS, Parking Manager, and Fire Prevention Bureau. 

Transportation

7. Signal equipment modifications
It was noted in prior Planning Board memos that signal equipment modifications would be required at the northeast intersection of Union and Fore Streets.  These modifications include relocation of traffic control box, relocation of the mast arm, and upgrades to the pedestrian signal heads.  The applicant has agreed to relocate the controller cabinet but has declined to make the other improvements.  The city continues to request these changes and they are included as a condition of approval.

8. Granite pavers in porte cochere
The applicant has added granite pavers at the porte cochere crosswalks.  The city has requested that the applicant provide evidence of slip resistance and draft a maintenance agreement for approval by DPS and corporation counsel. 

9. Stacking in porte cochere
In the final submittal, the applicant provided a letter from Commonwealth Hotels, the proposed hotel management company, forecasting volumes for the valet parking in the porte cochere.  This letter predicts <2 cars in the porte cochere at peak hours.  The city still has concerns regarding stacking in this area and is requesting additional details regarding traffic management in the porte cochere. 

9. Service access

The applicant has provided updated turning movement sketches showing movements for a 30’ box truck backing into the rear alley.  The city is requesting additional information on the management of large truck deliveries.  .  
10. Porte cochere clearance

The city’s Fire Prevention Bureau is requesting that the applicant add 6” of additional clearance on the Union Street exit, so as to allow ambulances to maneuver through the porte cochere.

11. Parking

The applicant has provided an updated parking supply table showing obligations at the Cow Plaza Garage.  Concerns remain regarding displacement of existing parkers.  The city has requested additional detail. 

Site Design

12. Lighting

The applicant has submitted a lighting concept plan showing architectural lighting at the corner tower, downlights at the doors and on columns, and a wash on the top floor.  The HP board and the Division have suggested removing the top floor wash so as to diminish the appearance of height.  As the lighting plan continues to evolve, the city has requested a comprehensive lighting plan as a condition of approval.  

13. Signage

On the HP board’s suggestion, the applicant has lowered and eliminated several signs, added restaurant signage at the east end of the building (in narrative), and proposed a freestanding sign at the entrance to the porte cochere.  As, again, the signage plan is evolving, the city has requested a comprehensive signage plan as a condition of approval.
14. Color

Revised drawings from applicant show that the color on the building has changed back to gray.  This is in keeping with the HP board’s recommendation.  Ultimately, it will be a custom color and require approval by the Planning Division.  
15. Size of rooftop screen and materials

The HP board and the Division have suggested reducing the size of the rooftop screen and changing materials on both the screen and the east end stair tower to make these features more recessive.  
QUESTIONS/CLARIFICATION

PAGE  

